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Council Meeting 
Held on Tuesday 4 April 2017
At Manchester Bridge Club
Present: 
Irene Davies (Chairman), Michael Newman (Secretary), Haidee Tattersall (Treasurer)
Michael Byrne, Ken Hassell, Roger Hopton, Barbara Lewis, Rodney Lighton, 
Kath Nelson, Ann Thornton, Sid Travers
1
Apologies for Absence: 
Rhona Goldenfield, Eve Lighthill, Karen Sandler, Jeff Smith
2
Minutes of last Meeting held 1 November 2016 and Matters Arising:

Jeff Smith and Bernard Kaye were unhappy with the wording under Agenda Item 4 and in particular the clause “the above draft regulation attempted to bully counties …” .

It was agreed that the wording would be changed so that the paragraph read:-

At Council ID made it clear that the above draft regulation put the MCBA under pressure as to the criteria used for selection and did not represent the views of MCBA with regard to how it chooses to select players for the A2 and B teams.  The Northern League faced a simple choice – either it accepted Manchester’s criteria for selection or Manchester would withdraw the A2 team in the future.
3
Report of Officers: 

3.1
Chairman (Irene Davies): 
On the Bridge front the most notable achievements were:-

Premier League
In the second division John Holland’s team won gaining promotion to the first division.  Alan Mould’s team were second and also gained promotion.  Michael Byrne’s team finished fifth in the first division and thus avoided relegation.

Lancashire GP Teams
Well done to Kath and Alan Nelson who won the GP teams on Sunday 30 October with Jeff Smith and Jackie Pye of Lancashire.

Seniors Congress
Kath and Alan Nelson won the pairs at the EBU Seniors Congress in Reading on 5 November.

Pendle Witch Pairs
Pete Foster and Boris Ewart won this event on Sunday 13 November with Rodney Lighton and John Currie third.

Foundation Cup
The teams event was won by Pete Foster & John Roberts, Neil Thomas & Gillian McMullan on Sunday 20 November.

Ben Franks

John Holland and Michael Byrne won the Ben Franks on Sunday 27 November.  The other qualifiers for the Corwen Trophy were Rodney Lighton & John Currie, Alan Mould & Alec Smalley and Nicholas Greer & John Parsons.
Llangollen Swiss Teams

Bernard & Rhona Goldenfield, John Holland & Jackie Pye won this two day event held over the weekend of 3rd & 4th December.

Blackpool Year End Congress

John Holland and Alan Mould won the Swiss Pairs in the year end Congress for the third year running on 28-29 December with Bernard & Rhona Goldenfield 4th.  


Gold Cup

Congratulations to Raymond Semp’s team (Toby Nonnenmacher, Jeff Smith & Alan Nelson) who defeated Brian Senior’s 7th seeded team in Round III of the 2017 Gold Cup in a match held at Manchester Bridge Club on Friday 6th January. 
National Pairs
John Roberts & Pete Foster qualified for the final of the National Pairs by finishing second in the Bradford heat on Sunday 12 March.
EBU Selection Committee
Alan Mould and Ollie Burgess have been elected to the EBU selection committee at the EBU AGM in November.
Manchester Congress
In the Manchester Congress held over the weekend 7 – 8 January 2017 the pairs was won by a large margin by David Debbage & Andrew Woodcock.  Gary Hyett was a member of the winning team in the A final.
Cumbria Congress
The mixed pairs was won by Steve Mattinson & Pauline Lang.  Joy & Irving Blakey were third in the Championship Pairs.  The event was held over the weekend of 17-19 March.
Hubert Phillips
The final will feature two teams with Manchester players in.  Jeff Smith’s team (John Holland, Alan Mould, Jackie Pye, sub Rhona Goldenfield) will play Michael Byrne’s team (Ollie Burgess, Fiona Brown, Hugh McGann).  The final will be held at Manchester Bridge Club on Sunday 25 June.
Chester Congress

Deva Bridge Club hosted the Chester Congress over the weekend of 21-22 January.  Rodney Lighton & John Currie came first equal in the Pairs and the Swiss Teams was won by Kath & Alan Nelson, Bernard & Rhona Goldenfield.
Bridge Overseas Congress – Lisbon
Joy & Irving Blakey won the Swiss Pairs held on 3rd and 4th February.  They then finished second in the Swiss Teams with Sandy Davies and Warner Solomon.
North Wales Congress – Wrexham
Held 1st and 2nd April.  In the pairs Pat Burrows and Pauline Lang finished second while the teams was won by Bernard & Rhona Goldenfield, Tracy Capal & Gary Hyett.
Green Point Pairs

Alan Nelson & Jeff Smith and Marianne Farr & John Morrell were joint winners of the Manchester Green Point Pairs event on Saturday 4th March.
Irene thanked all those who had contributed to the smooth running of the Ben Franks, The Manchester Congress, The Gazette Trophy, The Cantor Cup and the Green Point Pairs.

3.2
Secretary (Michael Newman):
MJN had indicated to the Chairman in February that he would be stepping down from post after the AGM in May having been in office for ten years.
3.3
Treasurer (Haidee Tattersall):


For the eleven month period to end February 2017 the total Pay to Play income of 7 pence per session collected by the EBU from affiliated clubs and paid to us totalled £2,460 an increase of nearly 9 per cent on the same period last year.

Janet Tolan and Victor Ridding had expressed their appreciation in being offered free entry to the congress after the mix up over the Northern Bridge Selections for the final C Division match on 8 October.
3.4
Membership Secretary (Karen Sandler)


No report submitted.

3.5
Tournament Secretary (Ann Thornton)


Congress:-


The 2017 Congress was well supported and a profit is recorded.  Barbara Lewis and Alec Smalley organised the prize structure based on Jeff Smith’s spreadsheet and the expected numbers.  We increased total prizes to £1,520 from £1,350 in 2016 – which includes the £100 donation from Jeff Morris.  As a percentage of income the prize monies represented a lower percentage of receipts than in 2016 and so this helped to make a contribution towards the event breaking even rather than running at a loss.

Ben Franks
· Good attendance of 12 tables with most pairs entering before the date.  This was a very opportune number allowing two boards to be played against every pair.
· The event was very well directed by Jeff Smith
· The EBU no longer awards prizes for the Corwen so the cost of MCBA sending four pairs to the Corwen has been reduced
· Profit of £95 for the event

· The 2017 event will be held on Sunday 3rd December 2017 at MBC

· The four qualifiers for the Corwen are:-




John Holland & Michael Byrne




Rodney Lighton & John Currie




Alan Mould & Alec Smalley




Nicholas Greer & John Parsons

· MGB will liaise and organise the Corwen entries

Intermediate Pairs

Organised by Barbara Lewis.  We seem to have a good formula for the intermediate pairs events and 15 ½ tables in November makes a good contribution to MCBA funds.  We had to cope without Joan Lewis directing this time but there were various helpers from Altrincham Bridge Club who helped to ensure that the event ran smoothly.


The June 2017 event has been booked with Altrincham Bridge Club.
Gazette Cup

10 teams competed in this event on Sunday 5 February.  Joan Lewis directed with her usual calm efficiency.  The refreshments were excellent.  The event broke even.
Cantor Cup

MCBA had received the promised £6,000 from the Cantor family which has been placed in a second MCBA bank account.  The Cantor family had been thanked by e-mail as well as a notice being placed on the website.  In addition a letter of appreciation had been sent from the Treasurer.

12 ½ tables had played in this event on Sunday 26 February, many of them recruited by Jeff Morris.


It had been agreed to stick with the generous prize structure suggested by the Cantor family, especially as the Cantor donation can subsidise the event and it pays for the afternoon tea and the replica trophies!


Intermediate Swiss Pairs – 9th April 2017


This new event has already attracted an entry of over 20 pairs.  Jeff Morris and Susan Triggs will continue to advertise the event to increase this number further.  Joan Lewis will direct and the format will be 5x5 board matches, with 3 before the break and 2 after.
3.6
Congress Secretary (Irene Davies)


There was a good attendance on 7th and 8th January at the Marriott Hotel.  In the main event there were 73 pairs and 38 teams (the best teams numbers since 2003).  30 pairs attended the non-expert events.

The increased cost of entry did not affect numbers.


We made a profit on the event for the first time since 2003 (£279).


We have booked the V&A for 2018 (6th and 7th January).  The cost for the room has increased to £1,700 per day, an increase of £200 overall.  The cost of parking places at the hotel has also gone up from £8 to £10 per car.


We have an EBU licence for 2018 and it is advertised on the Calendar of the EBU website.


Sarah Amos has again been asked to direct.


Issues

Space

We accommodated 43 tables on the Saturday and 47 tables on the Sunday.  Accordingly, there was a problem of lack of space.  We decided to make the movement of players around the room easier by putting the tables at an angle.  As KVN pointed out the EBU says we shouldn’t have tables at right angles.  It does make it easier to see hands at the other tables, but there were not many complaints about this.  Players were happy about the easier movement around the room.

Proposal:  If we have similar numbers next year we should again set the tables out at an angle as in 2017.  If we continue to get higher numbers we should look at other venues in the City Centre, possibly the Renaissance or New Century Hall, both of which have been recently refurbished.  Agreed.

Timings


There is still a small group of players who want an earlier start on the Saturday and shorter break so players can go for a meal/drink after the Bridge.


Most players seem happy about going out for a meal in the break on Saturday, though the duration of that break was questioned by some.  Perhaps 2 hours rather than 2.5 hours is sufficient to get fed (though on a personal note we took the full 2.5 hours because of an ordering cock up at Carluccio’s).


Proposal:  Saturday break should be 2 hours.  Agreed.


For the Sunday we had already shortened the break to 1 hour.  On the day as a response to a number of requests we shortened it further returning at 3.15 pm.  It is important that as we attract players from across the country that we finish at a reasonable time on the Sunday as players have trains to catch and work or college to go to the next day.  Of course some players complained that the break was too short on the Sunday.

Proposal:  We should make the Sunday break at 45 minutes.  On the leaflet we should suggest that players either bring sandwiches or use local shops or hotel.  Agreed.

Publicity

The commercially produced leaflet was good and worth the money.  We should ask them to do it again for 2018.  Need to proofread the leaflet more carefully as Jeff Smith’s e-mail address was accidentally omitted.


Directing
Our Congress clashes again with the West Midlands Congress in 2018.  It is likely that Mike Amos will be running the West Midlands Congress and therefore we have asked Sarah Amos to do ours, presumably with Rob Dixon again.  We will ask Joan Lewis to do the Saturday non-experts, Graham Winn to do the Sunday non-experts and Gordon Bickley to help out for the teams on Sunday.

There were complaints from a number of players in the main final about the slowness and unnecessary complexity of the movement.  This was due to using Barometer scoring.


Proposal:  We do away with barometer scoring in the final and have a simpler movement.  Agreed.


Other suggestions:  More than one half time result list needs to be produced on both days.  Table numbers should be stuck on bidding boxes so that they can be readily seen.


Format

The issue has again been raised about the format of the team event.  Some players would prefer 7x7 Swiss matches.  On the positive side it would be cheaper in terms of duplimating boards.  However, the present format has many supporters.  We already have a Swiss GP teams event in July and the 3 final system produces more winners and increases the “Feel-good factor”.


Proposal:  We continue with the same team format.  Agreed.


Equipment

MSB was not as forthcoming at lending equipment for Congress as it had previously been.  We borrowed Cheadle Hulme bridge cloths and bidding boxes to make up the shortfall.  Suggest we continue with this for 2018.

Parking

Players seemed a little more prepared for the problems of parking this year.  However the closure of Water Street did not help matters.  We need to find out what the situation will be next year.  A rail route is presently being built near to the hotel.  Perhaps there will be extra parking nearby?

The cost of parking at the hotel has risen from £8 to £10 per day.  We have 3 free parking places and pay for an extra 7 on both days.  These are for players who have been involved in the organisation of the event.  In 2017 we had more people involved in organisation than we had parking places at the hotel.  We couldn’t increase the number of hotel places and so paid the parking fees of 2 members of the Tournament Committee.  More confusion was caused by Raymond Semp who claimed a parking spot that he had not been allocated.  Thankfully the V&A staff sorted that out.


Proposal:  We increase the number of places that the County pays for at the hotel from 7 to 9.  Agreed.


Tea and Coffee

We still had to subsidise the tea and coffee.  We had lots of notices up, announced it at the start of play and had players monitoring and regularly collecting money.  Perhaps there is no solution other than viewing the money as a subsidy.  (The hotel had also tried to charge us £28 for bottled water that they claimed someone had asked for.  I have told them that any extras must have my authorisation).

Dress

KVN reports that a player in the Non-Expert event was shocked at the scruffiness of some of the men in the main event.

3.7
Match Secretary (Michael Byrne)


Tollemache

In November the Manchester Tollemache team (John Holland & Gary Hyett, Alan Mould & Ollie Burgess, Michael Byrne & Michael Newman, Alec Smalley & Tom Slater) had narrowly qualified for the Tollemache final by finishing runners up in their nine team qualifying group to Berks & Bucks.  Rhona Goldenfield was NPC.  In the final held in February the Manchester team (John Holland & Alan Mould (Playing Captain), Catherine Draper & Andrew Woodcock, Michael Byrne & Michael Newman, Alec Smalley & Tom Slater) finished a very disappointing sixth.
Presidents’ Cup


The 2017 Presidents’ Cup will be held on 15 – 16 July at Manchester Bridge Club.
Northern League

At the Northern Bridge League Review Meeting held on Thursday 20 October 2016 at Bolton Bridge Club the 2017 dates for the Northern League were agreed.
	
	8 July
	19 August
	9 September
	7 October

	A
	Keighley
	Bradford
	Bradford
	Bolton

	B
	Bradford
	Manchester
	Keighley
	Bradford

	C
	Manchester
	Leeds
	Brierfield
	Manchester



All Counties Super Finals


The date for the Super Finals for which Manchester had qualified in both the A and B Divisions had been changed from 25th June to 9th July.


Derbyshire Match


The annual Derbyshire will be played on Sunday 30th July.

Seminars

It was agreed that Alan Mould would be approached to give a seminar for the A Pool players.  The Match Secretary would ask AM to choose between 3 dates in the Autumn.
3.8
League Secretary (Kath Nelson)

Cup

There will be 10 teams in the Higson Cup Final and 9 teams in the Higson Plate Final to be held on 23 April.
League

Most teams are on target to finish their matches by 30 April.
3.9
Green Point Secretary (Rhona Goldenfield)

The Green Point Pairs on Saturday 5 March had an attendance of 25 ½ tables just one pair short of capacity.  It had been full with a waiting list but then there were several unavoidable cancellations.
The joint winners were Marianne Farr & John Morrell and Alan Nelson & Jeff Smith.

Joan Lewis is invaluable for her help in setting up and clearing away in addition to assisting David Stevenson.  The flyers for the July teams will be distributed shortly.  The same venue has been booked for 2018.
3.10
Chairman of Selectors (Ken Hassell)

The selection committee (Ken Hassell, Roger Hopton, Steve Mattinson, Alan Mould, Michael Newman) have, since the last Council meeting, met to select a team and npc for the Tollemache final.  

The committee will meet again in late April/ early May to select a team for the All Counties Super Finals A and B Divisions which will be held on Sunday 9th July.
The Selection Committee were requested to find out in advance who players were willing to be selected with as there had been a problem with the Tollemache selection in that one of the players selected had declined to play with the partner he had been selected with.
3.11
Publicity Officer (Jeff Morris)


David Adelman appeared on breakfast TV with two under 15 players extolling the Educational benefits of Mini-Bridge.
3.12
EBU Shareholders


Michael Newman had attended the EBU AGM held on Wednesday 23 November.
Jeff Smith was presented with the Tony Priday award given for his Bridge Program which has been made available without cost to clubs all over the world, is the basis of EBU score and of all EBU scoring programs in its own tournaments over many years.

An election for directors took place for which there were three nominations for two vacancies.  Heather Dhondy (69 votes) and Darren Evetts (42 votes) were successful while Nicky Bainbridge (28 votes) was not.  In the lead up to the AGM there had been a vitriolic campaign against the candidature of Nicky Bainbridge by several members.  To his credit before the vote took place Ian Payn (Vice-Chairman) made all shareholders aware that although there were no regulations in place regarding canvassing for votes, if there was any negative campaigning for votes in the future by any EBU members – then the Board would have no hesitation in introducing regulations and taking action against anyone who contravened them.

3.13
Schools, Youth & Teachers Liaison (Jeff Morris)

No report tabled.
4
Nominations for Secretary and Treasurer

MJN would be retiring as Secretary after the AGM having served 10 years.  Susan Triggs has been approached to become the new Secretary but has not yet accepted.

HT would be retiring as Treasurer after the AGM having served 2 years.  Peter Green had agreed to become the new Treasurer.
5
Any Other Business

Nominations for Chairman
It was formally agreed that Irene Davies would continue as Chairman for the year 2017 – 2018.  Nominated by Haidee Tattersall and seconded by Rodney Lighton.
6
Date of Next Meeting

Tuesday 7 November 2017 at 2:00 pm, Manchester Bridge Club.

